
___________________________________________ 
UNODC/CCPCJ/EG.6/2012/Gov.3

 17 October 2012 

Original:  English 

OPEN-ENDED INTERGOVERNMENTAL GROUP  
OF EXPERTS ON THE STANDARD MINIMUM RULES 
FOR THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS 
BUENOS AIRES, ARGENTINA, 11 – 13 December 2012 

RESPONSE OF THE GOVERNMENT OF FINLAND1

TO NOTE CU 2011/26 AND NOTE CU 2012/157/DO/JS 

                                                
1 This document is reproduced in the form and language in which it was received. 









...i- MINISTRY OF JUSTICE
_ . Finland

Department of Criminal Policy
7 December 2011

Reference: CU 2011/182

In re GA resolution 65/230 "Twelfth United Nations Congress on Crime Prevention and
Criminal Justice"

By letter CU 2011/182, the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime requested the
Government ofFinland to give relevant information on best practices, as well as national
legislation and existing intemationallaw, and on the revision of existing United Nations
standard minimum rules for the treatment of prisoners (SMR) so that they reflect recent
advances in correctional science and best practices, with a view to making
recommendations to the Commission on Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice on
possible next steps.

Imprisonment Act reform in Finland in 2006

Intemational conventions and recommendations of both the United Nations and the
Council ofEurope have shaped significantly the Finnish legislation on imprisonment.

The purpose of the Imprisonment Act reform in 2006 was to enhance the efficiency of
prison sentences. Another starting point of the reform was to pass an explicit law on the
rights and responsibilities of prisoners and remand prisoners as well as on the
jurisdiction of the prison personnel.

According to the Imprisonment Act, the goal of the enforcement of imprisonment is to
increase the readiness of the prisoner to live a life without crime, by promoting the
prisoner's ability to manage his or her life and by promoting his or her adjustment to
society as well as to prevent the commission of offences during the term of sentence.
The provision defines influencing the risk of recidivism as the purpose of the law. Safe
enforcement of imprisonment from the viewpoint of the society, the prison personnel
and the prisoner is another important goal.

According to the Imprisonment Act, an individual sentence plan is drawn up for each
prisoner for the serving of the term of sentence, re1ease and parole. The sentence plan is
the most important tool in achieving target-oriented enforcement and efficiency. The
content and scope of the sentence plan depend on the length of the sentence and on
individual factors. Apart from short prison sentences, the sentence plan is based on
individual risk and need assessment. The plan is drawn up in the assessment centre of
the criminal sanctions region and it is updated in the prison. The allocation of the
prisoner, activities in prison and conditional re1ease are all defined in the sentence plan,
From the prisoner's point of view, the plan increases the predictability of the
enforcement.
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The revision of the Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners

According to the Government of Finland, the Standard Minimum Rules for the
Treatment of Prisoners are significant in complementing nationallegislation and binding
international agreements. Although these rules do not bind the member states, their
significance as universal norms on the treatment of prisoners is wide1y accepted. The
Standard Minimun Rules form the basis of nationallegislation and reforms in many UN
member states.

The Standard Minimum Rules were accepted for the first time in 1955 and are
undoubtedly outdated and need to be revised. The Bangkok rules (GA 65/229 UN Rules
for the Treatment of Women Prisoners and Non-custodial Measures for Women
Offenders) of2010 have filled in a gap regarding the treatment offemale prisoners.

The revision ofthe Standard Minimum Rules shall be assessed carefully. The rules shall
be studied and it shall be examined which rules need to be revised and which areas
require new provisions altogether. The opinion ofthe Government ofFinland is that only
those artic1es that are c1early outdated are to be modified, but the rules in total should not
be revised.

The content of other international conventions and recommendations shall be reviewed
and potential overlaps analysed. Especially the work of the UN Committee against
Torture and of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture which was established
pursuant to the provisions of a treaty, the Optionai Protocol of the Convention against
Torture should be taken into account. Generally accepted standard minimum rules would
be significant as regards to the work of these supervisory bodies. Moreover, the
European Prison Rules approved by the Council of Europe in 2006 should provide a
basis for starting and making the revisions.

According to the Government of Finland, the nature of potential reforms should be
recommendative only. Drawing up a new international convention is not considered
required since abinding convention might in fact lower the standard of the current rules.
Furthermore, Member States are already bound by several UN conventions, so now is
probably not the best moment for starting to negotiate a new convention.

Finland is also of the opinion that the potential reforms shall not result in lowering the
requirements ofthe Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment ofPrisoners.

In case it will be decided that revision work of SMR will be started, Finland will be
honoured to offer its expertise in this field.
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